Habakkuk: Hope Beyond the Headlines October 2025

DAY 1 Finding Hope in Habakkuk

Scripture: Habakkuk 1:1-4; Habakkuk 1:1-3:19

Reflection: Have you or someone you know ever voiced these questions:

Why does God let bad things happen?

Why doesn't God punish all the evil in the world?

Does God punish nations?

What does it mean that God is sovereign?

Can I trust God?

It feels like we live in the most corrupt, most violent, most chaotic time in world history. Every day brings breaking news, gut-wrenching images, and live videos of deeply broken people and nations. It can leave us overwhelmed, anxious, and wondering if God is truly in control or if He even cares.

The prophet Habakkuk lived in a similar time of chaos and confusion. Around 609-605 BC, the kingdom of Judah was caught between colliding empires, moral corruption was rampant, and violence seemed to rule the day. Into this darkness, God spoke through a prophet whose very name means "to embrace" or "wrestle." Habakkuk didn't just deliver God's message to the people – he wrestled with God on behalf of the people, asking the hard questions we all want to ask.

This Old Testament book is unique among the prophets because it's primarily a dialogue between Habakkuk and God rather than God's message to the people. Quickly read or listen through all three chapters and you will find yourself listening in on one of the most honest conversations in Scripture between a confused prophet and his sovereign God. Through Habakkuk's questions, complaints, and eventual worship, we learn how to navigate our own dark seasons with faith, hope, and trust in God's ultimate justice and goodness.

Pause to Pray: Have you been honest with God lately about your angst, your confusion, your questions? Try praying like Habakkuk by inserting your feelings and questions for the underline words and phrases (based on Habakkuk 1:1-4, BSB):

> This is the burden that [insert your name] feels: 2 How long, O LORD, must I call for help but You do not hear, or cry out to You, "Violence!" but You do not save? 3 Why do You make me see iniquity? Why do You tolerate wrongdoing? Destruction and violence are before me. Strife is ongoing, and conflict abounds. 4 Therefore the law is paralyzed, and <u>justice</u> never goes forth.

For the <u>wicked hem in</u> the righteous, so that <u>justice is perverted</u>.

Take a Next Step: Slow down, be intentional, and notice your emotional and mental reactions to the world around you. What makes you sad, frustrated, indignant, anxious, etc.? In response to those reactions, what questions would you like to ask God?

DAY 2 When God Seems Silent

Scripture: Habakkuk 1:1-11; Isaiah 55:8-11

Reflection: Unlike other prophetic books, Habakkuk is structured as a dramatic dialogue, moving from questioning to understanding to worship and showing us a pattern for processing our own struggles with God's ways in the world.

Chapter 1: Two complaints from Habakkuk and God's responses Chapter 2: God's final answer and five woes against injustice

Chapter 3: Habakkuk's psalm of faith and worship

Yesterday, we looked at Habakkuk's first complaint and practiced our own honest prayers. Why should we do this? Because, on the road to Christian maturity, there will be a time when something happens to us or to someone we love, and we find ourselves asking, "What in the world are You doing, God? If You're loving, if You're gracious, if You're good, then how can this be happening?" And if we pay attention to secular arguments against the existence of God, this is their argument as well: "If there's a loving, all-knowing, all-powerful God, explain to me human suffering." The human experience has beauty and joy, but it is also chaotic and tragic. It is okay to acknowledge that and to ask God about it. Habakkuk shows us how to question.

And Habakkuk shares God's response. Which shocks his socks off. You see, Habakkuk's complaint is against his own people. The people of Judah are living unrighteous lives, and Habakkuk wants God to do something about it. God assures Habakkuk that He isn't sleeping on the job, "I am going to do something in your days that you would not believe, even if you were told." (Habakkuk 1:5, NIV) Okay- this could be great... But then God says, "I am raising up the Babylonians, that ruthless and impetuous people..." (1:6, NIV)

Wait a minute. God's plan is to bring judgment on the Israelites through a fearful and dreaded people who worship idols. Really?! This is God's answer?! Habakkuk is confused and frustrated, and we'll read more about that tomorrow. For now, spoiler alert:

We know something that Habakkuk didn't know. His people will be conquered and exiled by the Babylonians (also known as the Chaldeans), and this will result in the eventual spread of Judaism throughout the whole Roman Empire. After the exile, some will return to rebuild Jerusalem, but most Jews will remain dispersed in what is called the *diaspora*. Eventually, they will build synagogues in just about every city in the ancient world, and these synagogues will not draw in Jews but will also attract non-Jews (Gentiles) who are interested in the Jewish God. These Gentiles came to be known as Godfearers. In the first century AD, as Christianity began to spread, some of the most receptive people in the entire world to the gospel were not the pagans and not even the Jews, but the Gentile God-fearers, the

people who were part of those synagogue communities. They embraced Jesus, and it was through them that Christianity spread throughout the world.

Habakkuk couldn't have known this would happen. But we do! For this reason, we can trust that God's plans and ways are right and just and good, even when we don't understand.

Ask Yourself:

- What about my life and the world around me do I not understand right now?
- Looking back on my life, where do I see God using something hard for His glory and my good?

Pause to Pray: Lord, your thoughts and your ways are higher than mine. I know that you are always good, always just, always faithful... Teach me to trust you even in these hard things... Thank you for your Word, for Habakkuk's book... Amen

Take a Next Step: Declare your trust in God. Choose a difficult situation and fill in the blank: "I am confident that God has good things planned for me and for his glory in

DAY 3 Remember Who God Is

Scripture: Habakkuk 1:12-17; Psalm 90:1-2; Isaiah 40:28

Reflection: God's response to Habakkuk's first complaint confused and frustrated him – how could the answer to violence and injustice be brought through more of the same? So, Habakkuk continued the conversation. But before questioning God's approach, Habakkuk paused to remind himself about who he knew God to be. To our eyes, addressing God as 'LORD', 'My God,' and 'Holy One,' along with 'everlasting,' and 'Rock' may seem redundant, but each of these names and descriptors revealed aspects of God's character that Habakkuk knew to be true. Instead of questioning God's character, he used it as a firm foundation as he wrestled with circumstances he didn't understand.

The word translated as 'LORD' (Jehovah or Yahweh) speaks to God's self-existent, eternal, unchanging nature. It is most associated with God's redeeming acts throughout history. He is a God who draws near His people to save them. 'My God' (Elohim) springs from God as creator and reminds us of His creative power, authority, and sovereignty. To be 'holy' is to be set apart and sacred. God's holiness reflects His purity. He is free from defilement by sin, so His love and justice are not hindered or swayed by man's rebellion.

Ask Yourself:

How might reflecting on the holy, everlasting presence and unchanging nature of God transform my perspective when I face difficult situations or truths?

Pause to Pray: Heavenly Father, thank you for revealing yourself to me in Spirit and truth. Your word tells me that you are _____. As I learn to walk in your ways, I have seen you _____. Help me to reconcile your goodness and faithfulness with the hard things I see and experience. Teach me how to pause in the midst of my struggles and refocus my gaze on who you are... Amen

Take a Next Step: Locate a list of the names of God revealed throughout the scriptures. Spend time reflecting on the meaning of each name and how leaning into those aspects of His character can help you trust Him more.

DAY 4 The Wait of a Watchman

Scripture: Habakkuk 2:1-5; Ezekiel 3:17; Isaiah 55:6-11; Psalm 37:5-9; Psalm 130

Reflection: Ancient Israelite watchmen guarded a city by climbing to the top of the perimeter wall and 'keeping watch.' The longer, broader view from that position allowed them to give the city advanced warning of anyone or anything approaching. The 'wait' of a watchman was active and alert, constantly looking, attentively listening, and reliably communicating.

Since the people of that time were well acquainted with this concept, God related the role of His prophets with that of a spiritual watchman. Prophets actively waited to hear the word of the Lord and were compelled to convey it to the people. Waiting meant intentionally taking on a position or posture to avoid distractions, staying alert, and listening with the expectation that the Lord would speak.

This is exactly what Habakkuk did after expressing his second complaint to God; he prepared himself to receive God's response and committed to waiting for it. As Habakkuk faithfully listened, God confirmed that His purposes would be fulfilled in His way, in His time. Although Habakkuk may not have liked or understood God's answer, he obediently recorded the warning so that it could be repeated and remembered and ultimately be proven reliable.

Ask Yourself:

- In what way has God called me to be a watchman for His people?
- What do I usually do after bringing concerns to God? How will I learn to wait for His response?
- How do I usually handle answers that don't match up with my thoughts or expectations? What can I
 do differently?

Pause to Pray: Read through Psalm 130 several times. Let it become a foundation for your prayer today. "Out of the depths I cry to you, Lord… I wait for the Lord, my whole being waits, and in his word I put my hope…" Amen (Psalm 130:1, 5 NIV)

Take a Next Step: Establish a time and place for you to regularly practice *active* waiting for the Lord. Set aside distractions and any expectation of *what* God might say. Bring only an expectation that He *will* meet with you and a willingness to follow His lead.

DAY 5 Trust and Obedience

Scripture: Habakkuk 2:4; Isaiah 26:1-8; Hebrews 10:35-39; Psalm 11

Reflection: The Lord's second answer to Habakkuk predominantly describes the ways in which the wicked foe has gone astray, living only for himself. Yet tucked within His response, God offers hope and guidance for those who would choose to live for Him instead.

"Look at the proud! They trust in themselves, and their lives are crooked. But the righteous will live by their faithfulness to God. (Habakkuk 2:4, NLT)

Those in right standing with God, who consistently choose His will and His ways, will find ultimate life through their steady trust in the Lord, regardless of how circumstances may look or feel. The Hebrew concept of living by faith is compared by some scholars to a child's trust in the faithfulness of a parent or

nursemaid to carry the child. There are many things that a child cannot do or understand, yet the loving parent is aware of it all and committed to what is best for the child long term. When we lean into the care of our everlasting, sovereign Father, humility, trust, and obedience will lead to provision, peace, and hope.

Ask Yourself:

- Based on my recent daily choices, who am I trusting most right now, God or myself?
- What current circumstances or relationships challenge my faith in God's goodness and justice?
- How is God prompting me to live more by faith?

Pause to Pray: Lord, help me to trust you today. In the middle of all the messy and hard, help me to lean in and choose your ways. Remind me daily that You are in control and that You see me and love me. In Jesus' name... Amen.

Take a Next Step: Read or listen to Psalm 11 as you drive, walk, clean, or wait in line today.

DAY 6 Justice may not be when we want it, but it is coming

Scripture: <u>Habakkuk 2:6-20</u>, <u>Psalm 73:12-20</u>, <u>2 Peter 3:9-10</u>

Reflection: Why would a loving God allow people to get away with evil? Why would a loving God allow the innocent to suffer injustice at the hands of the wicked? This, perhaps, is one of the most difficult questions to reconcile. Daily, the media reminds us of war crimes, extortion of the poor, human trafficking, and so much more. One might think that so many oppressors are not only getting away with what they do, but they are also prosperous. Why hasn't God intervened? Though this question is relevant to the modern day, wrestling with this troubling thought is nothing new. Without receiving the guidance of Scriptures, many have come to question the character of God or even His existence.

Habakkuk is teaching us that God does give an answer. Even though the time may not be what we wish, justice will come. No evil will be left unpunished. Today, we read about the five woes against the Babylonians (also known as the Chaldeans). These woes are a timeless truth that applies to those who do evil in every generation. At a time that only God knows, there will be justice for both the living and the dead. Our troubled and confused hearts will only find comfort and peace when we receive the reassurance that our God is righteous and just. Peace comes only when we determine that we will trust Him, even when it feels like evil is winning.

Ask Yourself:

- What situations have most troubled me because I have not seen God intervene?
- What feelings do I still hold on to because God's timing has not been what I wanted (Examples: doubt, anger, distrust, fear, hate, or something else)
- Which scriptures will I cling to when I am troubled by injustice?

Pause to Pray: My Father, my Lord, your goodness, your love, your righteousness, your justice are all beyond my comprehension. I am troubled by all the evils of this world. I thank you for the promise that in your time, justice will come. Please give me the strength to rest in your promises. And as I wait, help me to know how I can be part of bringing fairness and kindness to those most vulnerable... Amen

Take a Next Step:

- Confess to God any anger or distrust you have had because God has not yet brought justice that you have desired.
- Make a list of injustices around the world that you are aware of and pray through this list every day for one week.

Day 7 How do I know these woes aren't for me?

Scripture: Habakkuk 2:5-20, Hebrews 12:1-2, Philippians 2:5-10, Titus 3:3-7

Reflection: The five woes against the Babylonians (also known as the Chaldeans) were a consolation to the people of Israel that justice would come. We also have the assurance that, as God promised to bring justice against the oppressors in the time of Habakkuk, all who do evil of every generation will someday be judged.

Remember that though the Babylonians themselves were unjust, they had been sent by God as an instrument of justice against Israel. God's chosen people had also been unjust. They were the ones who had taken advantage of the poor and vulnerable (Habakkuk 1:2-4). They, too, had been motivated by greed, pride, and idol worship. There is a reminder here for all of us. As we long for justice, we must search our own hearts. As we long for God's punishment of the wicked, are we sure that we ourselves are righteous?

Many of the Babylonians' sinful actions may not sound like ours, but our reading today begins with pride and ends with idolatry. Pride is where evil begins. It is the pursuit of glory for ourselves and the suppression of others to achieve that end. An idol is anything we trust in for our security in place of the living God. Pride and idolatry are in the heart of every sinful soul. It's hard to admit, but we are more like the Babylonians than we think!

But as we read in verse 16 of the shame that will replace the Chaldeans' glory, we must remember another who was shamed: the Son of God. For Jesus, the shame was completely undeserved. As we read in Philippians 2:7 (ESV), Jesus emptied Himself of His glory. Hebrews 12:2 (ESV) tells us that he despised the shame of the cross. He did this willingly for you and me. Our hope is not in convincing ourselves that we are not as bad as the Babylonians. Our hope starts in recognizing that we too are deserving of the same shame! But through Christ, who took on our shame, we have forgiveness of sins. Through Christ, we are set free from shame and have the promise that we will someday appear with Him in glory. That's really good news!

Ask Yourself:

- In what situations am I most vulnerable to seeking glory for myself?
- What, or who, have I been tempted to put my trust in more than God?
- How closely do I connect my freedom from shame to what Christ has done for me?

Pause to Pray: Lord, I confess that I tend to see the wrongdoing of others more than I do my own. Jesus, I am the one for whose sins you died. Thank you for taking my shame. Thank you for inviting me into your glory... Amen

Take a Next Step: Ask God to show you where pride might be driving you to "use" people or situations for your own glory rather than serving others as Jesus did.

DAY 8 Remember God's Faithfulness

Scripture: Habakkuk 2:20; Psalm 46:10; Habakkuk 3:1-15; Matthew 1:21

Reflection: We have heard Habakkuk's complaints. He has honestly expressed his frustration to God, and He has humbly received God's answer. As chapter two ends, God indicates the proper response, the right posture for one who hears the Word of God: "The LORD is in his holy temple; let all the earth be silent before him" (Habakkuk 2:20, NIV). This is very like God's word to the psalmist, "Be still, and know that I am God; I will be exalted among the nations, I will be exalted in the earth" (Psalm 46:10, NIV).

In our frustration, in our anger, some of us storm around and try to fix everything (and everyone). Others among us storm off, turning our backs on everything (and everyone). Habakkuk show us another way. In the silence, God shifts Habakkuk's perspective, reminding him that just as He was faithful and just in the past, He will always be faithful and just. Habakkuk's prayer in chapter 3 begins with remembrance and a plea for mercy (verse 2). Verses 3 through 7 recall the Exodus, that epic moment of deliverance that revealed God's mission for all people: to redeem them from slavery and bring them to lasting freedom. Then verses 8 through 15 remind us of God's victories as He led the Israelites into the land He had promised their forefather, Abraham. Habakkuk is reminding himself, and reminding all of us, that God saved his people before and He will do it again. Look at verse 13 (NIV), *You came out to deliver your people, to save your anointed one*. Many centuries after Habakkuk God sends his Anointed One to save the people through his death and resurrection. Praise God, for He fulfills every promise!

Ask Yourself:

- Where have I seen God's faithfulness and mercy in my life?
- What have the Scriptures taught me about God? How can I draw on those lessons right now?

Pause to Pray: Use Habakkuk 3:2 to lead you into prayer. *Lord, I have heard of your fame... in my time make yourself known... Amen.*

Take a Next Step: If you haven't read the story of the Exodus in a while, set aside some time to read or listen to Exodus chapters 1-15. Chapter 15 includes songs of praise from Moses and his sister, Miriam. What will your song to the Lord look like?

DAY 9 Prayer and Praise Fuel Hope

Scripture: Habakkuk 1:2-3; Habakkuk 3:1-19; John 16:33

Reflection: Recall Habakkuk's initial complaint to God regarding the sins of his own people, "How long, Lord, must I call for help, but you do not listen? Or cry out to you, 'Violence!' but you do not save? Why do you make me look at injustice? Why do you tolerate wrongdoing?" (Habakkuk 1:2-3, NIV). In his dialogue with God, Habakkuk has shown us how to be honest in prayer, how to humbly receive the word of the Lord, and how to remember the Lord's faithfulness and mercy.

In Habakkuk's final prayer, he reviews the events of the Exodus, considering the mighty work of salvation that God had done for his people. Perhaps God gave Habakkuk a vision of the Exodus events, or perhaps his meditation was so earnest that he was able to put himself in the shoes of those who had witnessed these things. Either way, his reaction in verse 16 tells us that Habakkuk is completely overcome by the power and wonder of the God who, at the right time, defeats injustice with perfect justice.

God hasn't changed his plans- Israel will suffer the consequences of their sin and idolatry. But God has promised that Israel will be delivered and her enemies will be defeated. Imagine Habakkuk lifting his head to gaze at the land and the people around him. Even if everything he sees is destroyed by the Babylonians, he has the promise of the Lord that salvation will come. Habakkuk uses prayer and praise to fuel hope for the future. He won't get to see Jesus face-to-face in his lifetime, but he points all of God's people to the Savior.

Even if you lose your job. Even if you get the dreaded phone call. Even if the doctor has bad news. Even if that friend betrays you. Even if it rains endlessly. Even if it feels like the whole world has gone dark. Even then, Habakkuk teaches us to rejoice in the Lord, for He is our Savior.

Pause to Pray: Prayer and praise will fuel your hope in God's goodness, mercy, love, and faithfulness. Make Habakkuk's prayer your prayer by replacing the underlined words and phrases with your own circumstances:

Though the fig tree does not bud and there are no grapes on the vines, though the olive crop fails and the fields produce no food, though there are no sheep in the pen and no <u>cattle</u> in the stalls, yet I will rejoice in the Lord, I will be joyful in God my Savior. The Sovereign Lord is my strength; he makes my feet like the feet of a deer, he enables me to tread on the heights.

Habakkuk 3:17-19, NIV

Take a Next Step: Write out your prayer and place it where you will see it so that you will remember to pray and praise.

Find more resources at www.whoisgrace.com/READ.